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Co-ordination meeting of the contact parliamentarians involved in the parliamentary dimension of the Council of Europe campaign to combat violence against women, including domestic violence (2006-2008)

Strasbourg, Thursday 19 October 2006 (Room 1)
	Main lines of the Council of Europe campaign to combat violence against women, including domestic violence (2006-2008)




Moderator:
Ambassador Peteris Elferts, Thematic Coordinator on Gender Equality of the Committee of Ministers 
Ambassador Elferts welcomed the participants and thanked the Parliamentary Assembly for organising this meeting in Strasbourg. He reminded the participants that in 2006 the Committee of Ministers had decided to launch the Council of Europe campaign to combat violence against women, including domestic violence, and regretted that it was still necessary today to consider the reasons why women were not safe in their own homes.

Opening address by Ms Carina Hägg, Chairperson of the Parliamentary Assembly Sub-Committee on Violence against Women 
Ms Hägg welcomed the participants. The campaign had made a promising start, attracting considerable interest and meeting with a favourable reception in Europe among parliamentarians and in other organisations. The consultation meeting held the day before with non-governmental organisations involved in the work to combat domestic violence in Europe had been very rewarding. 

Presentation of the main lines of the campaign by Ms Simonovic, Chairperson of the Council of Europe Task Force to combat violence against women, including domestic violence

Ms Simonovic, Chairperson of the Council of Europe Task Force to combat violence against women, including domestic violence, presented the main lines of the campaign programme, which pointed out, in the introduction, that domestic violence is a violation of human rights. She also referred to the report that the United Nations Secretary General had just published, which emphasised that states had a duty to prevent violence and act diligently, and to Recommendation R(2002) 5 of the Committee of Ministers to the member states on the protection of women against violence. This Recommendation followed in a direct line from the United Nations Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW), which was a binding legal instrument. 

Ms Simonovic said that the main aim of the campaign would be to raise awareness. The parliamentary dimension would help to give it a high profile and alert political parties and non-governmental organisations to the issues. The campaign would attempt to identify means of making measures to combat domestic violence a priority item on parliament’s work programmes. The Task Force would be asked to propose future activities to the Committee of Ministers. With this goal in mind, Ms Simonovic asked parliamentarians to send her their suggestions and recommendations. The campaign would provide an opportunity to assess the implementation of Recommendation R(2002)5 by the member states. The campaign programme referred to a number of issues which might be raised, including marital rape, features and funding of refuges for victims, data collection, telephone helplines, protective measures, awareness-raising activities and co-operation with NGOs. It was to be hoped that parliamentarians would conduct the campaign successfully, even if it was difficult to make domestic violence a priority issue.

Technical preparation of the campaign: state of play and prospects, Ms Marta Requena, Head of the Equality Division, Directorate General of Human Rights
Ms Requena outlined the reasons behind the Council of Europe’s decision to launch a pan-European campaign to combat violence against women, including domestic violence, which had been taken at the 3rd Summit of Heads of State and Government, meeting in Warsaw on 16 and 17 May 2005. The aim of the campaign was to draw all citizens’ attention to the fact that domestic violence was a matter that should concern everyone. In addition to any statements that might be made to that effect, the campaign would also call for resources to be made available. Implementing measures to combat domestic violence required a firm political commitment and the involvement of all the authorities. It was worth recalling that the European Court of Human Rights had condemned a government in a case of rape because it had failed to provide adequate protection for its citizens. 


Ms Requena highlighted the three main focuses of the implementation of the campaign (government, parliament and local/regional level), all of which would involve non-governmental organisations. She outlined what would be happening at the launch conference in Madrid and gave details of the activities that would be organised by the intergovernmental sector, focusing in particular on the appointment of a senior official and a contact person and the five regional seminars to be held. 

Involvement of national governments in the campaign: the example of Finland – Ms Helena Ewalds, Senior Officer, Ministry of Social Affairs and Health, Department of Family and Social Affairs
Ms Ewalds described the activities that would be carried out by Finland (see appendix) and suggested ways in which parliamentarians could be involved in this action plan.

Ambassador Elferts thanked Ms Ewalds and pointed out that Finland had actively supported the launch of the campaign through a voluntary contribution. 

Discussion 
Ms Ahmadova said that violence against women began at birth. In many countries, including Azerbaijan, girls were not wanted and abortions were carried out for this reason. 

Mr Branger congratulated the Finnish authorities on establishing an action plan against domestic violence. He felt that there was a need to get men more involved in the campaign. He called to mind the Committee’s hearing in Iceland and the experimental meeting that a group of men had held to consider measures that could be taken to prevent violence against women, including domestic violence. The success of the campaign depended on the involvement of men. Mr Branger said he would like more information about the role and the specific characteristics of the senior officials to be appointed by governments and of the contact persons, and their relationship with the contact parliamentarians. Ms Requena said that the senior officials (who were government representatives) and the contact persons (who were in charge of implementing action plans) would be invited to work with the contact parliamentarians. Lastly, Mr Branger suggested that the Council of Europe should organise a television campaign, which would be seen by citizens in each state, just as all parliamentarians were expected to promote the campaign in their government departments and their own constituencies. 

Ms Popovska, member of the Gender Task force of the Stability Pact for South Eastern Europe, welcomed the fact that practical measures were being discussed at this meeting although the main question was what funds were available. It was also important for the campaign to avoid becoming over-emotional and allow men to express themselves. Ms Popovska's country, the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, had adopted sound legislation in the area and some action had been taken in the context of the Stability Pact, but there was a need to improve refuges for victims and introduce socialisation programmes for women and for men. Education programmes were needed for all sections of society.

Ms Rupprecht said that it would be good to be able to assess action plans. Particular attention should be paid to the problems of migrant women and women with disabilities during the campaign. She had worked in the field for twenty years, in refuges and as a parliamentarian, and hoped that the campaign would be a means of enhancing international co-operation in order to provide better protection for victims, particularly where they were threatened with expulsion, as had been the case recently with an Azerbaijani woman who had taken refuge in Germany. The campaign should also tackle the structural roots of violence, recognising that it was important to begin this process at school. 

Ms Cliveti said she wanted European citizens to be involved in the campaign and would like the Council of Europe to be able to make a declaration to the effect. 

Ms Simonovic pointed out that parliaments were made up mostly of men. Holding interviews with male members of parliament would attract media attention. Any practical measures that could be taken would depend on the response of governments, which had been asked to allocate funds to the campaign for two years. There was a need to counter stereotypes and put the right questions, making no assumptions about the efficiency of legal instruments. The situation of immigrant women should be one of the items on the campaign’s agenda. This was, after all, an issue that was also addressed by the CEDAW. 

	Participation of the Parliamentary Assembly in the launch of the Council of Europe campaign to combat violence against women, including domestic violence (2006-2008) 



Moderator: Ms Minodora Cliveti, Parliamentary Assembly Rapporteur on “Parliaments united in combating domestic violence against women” and Chairperson of the Committee on Equal Opportunities for Women and Men
Ms Cliveti pointed out that the Parliamentary Assembly had shown strong support for a Council of Europe campaign in the last few years. Now, it intended to make a full contribution to its success. The Spanish delegation to the Parliamentary Assembly and the Spanish authorities were to be thanked for offering to host the campaign launch on 27 November 2006. Ms Cliveti highlighted the major changes that had occurred in Spain in recent years, which now made it an example to be followed in our efforts to combat domestic violence against women. 

Launch of the Council of Europe campaign in Madrid

Presentation of the launching conference by Ambassador Fernando Mansito y Caballero, Permanent Representative of Spain to the Council of Europe, on behalf of Mr Lluís Maria de Puig (Spain) 
Ambassador Mansito y Caballero presented the programme of the Council of Europe campaign launch in Madrid on behalf of Mr Lluís Maria de Puig, the Chairperson of the Spanish delegation to the Parliamentary Assembly. The Ambassador welcomed Ms Quintanilla, the Vice-Chairperson of the Spanish Senate’s commission on gender equality. He pointed out that, in the Basque country, Spain possessed one of the few remaining matriarchal societies in Europe. Spain had adopted an Act to combat violence on grounds of gender on 22 December 2004. The first stage of the process had been to identify the problem, which was already a step towards solving it. This approach explained the 37 000 or so complaints that had already been filed following gender-related violence. 

Ambassador Mansito y Caballero described the ambitious programme of the campaign launch conference to be proposed by the Spanish authorities. The campaign would be officially launched by Mr Davis, Secretary General of the Council of Europe, and by Mr Zapatero, the Spanish Prime Minister, who had been the instigator of the Consolidated Act on Gender-Related Violence – which had been the first law adopted after he had come to power. The Ambassador wished the campaign every possible success.

Parliamentary day of action to combat domestic violence against women. Proposal for parliamentary action - presentation by Mr Mendes-Bota (Portugal). 
Ms Cliveti said that the Parliamentary Assembly had asked the national parliaments to hold a parliamentary day of action on 24 November 2006, the day before the International Day for the Elimination of Violence against Women. She called on Mr Mendes-Bota, who had already been very successful in stirring the Portuguese parliament into action, to suggest activities that national parliaments could carry out in order to take part in the parliamentary day of action. She also announced that the Ukrainian parliament would be holding a parliamentary session on violence against women on 21 November, at the instigation of the Committee member, Ms Bondarenko. 

Mr Mendes Bota said that he had been appointed as the contact parliamentarian for Portugal and reported on the action that had been taken in Portugal. An ad hoc parliamentary commission would be set up to steer campaign-related activities, including the adoption of a solemn declaration, an exhibition in parliament on domestic violence, parliamentary consultation sessions in each region, measures to encourage study visits by Portuguese parliamentarians to two countries which have made good progress in their efforts to combat violence against women and two others that are less well advanced, the involvement of 16 members of parliament in the “16 days of activism” and the creation of a monetary or honorary award for men or women who have made an outstanding contribution to efforts to combat domestic violence. It was to be hoped that parliaments would ensure that the laws they passed were followed up. Steps should also be taken to alert men to the criminal law aspects and aspects related to assistance for victims. 

Presentation of a proposal for a solemn declaration by national parliaments, by Ms Lydie Err (Luxembourg)

Ms Cliveti said that the Parliamentary Assembly had proposed that the national parliaments should adopt a solemn declaration to mark their entry into the campaign. The Committee had also suggested that the Standing Committee of the Parliamentary Assembly, meeting in San Marino on 17 November 2006, should also adopt a declaration of this type. The Committee members were invited to discuss and approve a draft declaration prepared by Ms Vermot-Mangold. The Committee approved the draft and authorised the Chairperson to pass it on to the President of the Parliamentary Assembly. Ms Cliveti asked Ms Lydie Err to present the outline of a solemn declaration for the purposes of national parliaments. 

Ms Err said that Luxembourg had adopted a law based on the outstanding work of the Steering Committee for Equality between Women and Men. The law had recently been the subject of an hour-long topical debate called for by Ms Err herself, from which some of the arguments in the proposed draft declaration had been drawn. The fight against domestic violence was not just a question of human rights but also one of economics, as it gave rise to considerable costs. Emphasis should be placed on civic courage. She urged the Council of Europe to run an efficient campaign (drawing on a brochure published by Luxembourg), which would offer a unique opportunity for the problem of domestic violence to be recognised. Lastly, she announced that she intended to arrange for the film “Te doy mis ojos” to be projected in the Luxembourg parliament and suggested that other innovative activities should be organised.

Ms Cliveti proposed that references to children, the role of neighbours and free legal aid should be added to the draft declaration. She also proposed that the Committee should conduct a survey of Europe’s national legislation on the fight against domestic violence.

During the discussion, Ms Bilgehan drew attention to the important work done by non-governmental organisations. She stressed how important it was to follow up on laws once they had been adopted. Preference should be given to a short and striking declaration (bearing in mind the constraints of translating it into the national languages), which made it clear that it was not targeting any particular country or social stratum and emphasised the fact that parliamentarians were coming together to break the silence. Mentalities had to change and cultural relativism had to be avoided. States had a positive obligation to adopt laws and apply them and men should be more involved in the fight, particularly in Turkey.

Ms Lynch urged the participants not to present women as victims. She advocated a proactive approach and would like some thought to be given to the reasons which prompt women not to press charges. 

Ms Cliveti proposed that each national parliament should have its own poster. 

Mr Löv, the contact parliamentarian in the Nordic Council, was a doctor and so he had witnessed the effects of domestic violence first hand. It was not enough just to talk about domestic violence. The parliamentarian’s task was to change the law. It should be made compulsory to inform the police about acts of domestic violence, just as it was compulsory to notify them about violence on children. 

Ms Quintanilla thanked the Council of Europe and the Parliamentary Assembly for their appreciation of the Spanish law on the subject, which had been adopted unanimously. She described the main provisions of Spain’s Consolidated Act on Gender-Related Violence. Domestic violence was a problem for the whole of society, not just women. It was also a matter of education. 

Ms Hakobyan also highlighted the role of men and pointed out that violence also affected children. 

Ms Mavronikola said that "the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia" had different laws on different aspects of the question. However, these laws were not enough. The public at large had to be made aware of the law and so awareness-raising campaigns were needed. In her country, it was planned to appoint a national committee, made up of parliamentarians, ministers and NGOs, to prepare proposals, and to suggest that every member of parliament should produce a short television film to spread the message throughout society. 

Appointment of regional parliamentary co-ordinators

Ms Cliveti asked the members from the 6 major geographical regions to appoint a regional co-ordinator, who would manage a network of contact parliamentarians during the campaign and make an initial progress report on the work and activities of the countries comprising his or her regional group, which he or she would represent at the committee meeting in Madrid on 28 November 2006. 

With Mr Branger acting as chairperson, the regional co-ordinators were appointed for regions A, B, C, E and F [see document AS/EGA/Inf (2006) 10 rev]. As it had proved impossible to decide between Ms Popovska’s and Ms Stancheva’s candidatures, it was proposed to postpone the appointment of the group D co-ordinator.
	Preparations for the conduct of the parliamentary dimension of the Council of Europe campaign in 2006-2008




The parliamentary dimension of the campaign

Moderator: Mr Jean-Guy Branger, former rapporteur for the Parliamentary Assembly

Review of Parliamentary Assembly decisions 

Mr Branger underlined that the launch of the Council of Europe campaign marked the culmination of efforts by Assembly members.  He thanked Mr Sorinas, Secretary General of the Assembly, for his presence and support.  He urged the contact parliamentarians to remain united throughout the campaign under the aegis of the Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe, which was a unique forum for exchanges in Europe. 

Mr Branger went over the main decisions taken in recent months by the Parliamentary Assembly and urged contact parliamentarians who were not members of Assembly to refer to Resolution 1512 (2006), Recommendation 1759 (2006) and Ms Cliveti’s explanatory memorandum (document 10 934).

Preparation of activities proposed by the Parliamentary Assembly (including regional seminars) –planning of activities and selection of working themes

Mr Branger thanked his colleagues for the varied and original activities which they wished to develop over the coming months and which would be successful models.  He urged them to notify the Secretariat of any new activities so that they could be posted online. 

Mr Branger announced that he himself would shortly be holding a meeting with French senators to raise their awareness of the importance of the Parliamentary Assembly’s work on combating domestic violence against women and encourage them to take action in their local areas.  He would also be writing to all the mayors in his constituency and to the département (county) council to announce the organisation of public meetings to highlight the challenges of combating domestic violence and take action at grassroots level.  Lastly, he wished to give consideration to setting up a working group of male members of the Senate to assess the means which could be employed to reduce violence against women. 

In the course of the discussion, Ms Ahmadova, Ms Hägg, Ms Rupprecht and Ms Popovska mentioned the target groups to be reached and the economic cost of domestic violence.  They hoped best practices could be exchanged to serve as models for national parliaments.  Mr Sorinas said that the Parliamentary Assembly would provide information, which could be grouped together by theme.  The draft solemn declaration that had been presented was also intended to offer pointers, which could be adapted by parliamentarians. 

Co-operation with regional and international parliamentary assemblies, the European Parliament and regional parliamentary networks (Nordic Council, Gender Task Force of the Stability Pact for South-Eastern Europe, Forum of Parliaments of European Small States)

Mr Branger pointed out that the Parliamentary Assembly had decided to involve regional parliamentary assemblies in its action.  He was pleased to note the interest of the President of the European Parliament in contributing to the campaign and hoped that the co-operation could take shape shortly.  He invited the representatives of the regional assemblies present at the meeting to take the floor. 

Mr Löv, Chair of the Nordic Council Citizens’ and Consumer Rights Committee, said that combating violence against women was a priority issue at the Nordic Council.  A seminar could be held to consider ways of approaching the governments of the Baltic countries and perhaps Russia to improve efforts in this area.
Ms Ottaviani, contact parliamentarian in San Marino’s Great and General Council, which would be hosting the next meeting of the Forum of Parliaments of European Small States in 2007, pointed out that problems of domestic violence were experienced differently in small states.  She hoped that the campaign could send out strong signals and, in particular, foster civic spirit.  It was necessary to tackle the problem from school age and to promote women’s role in society.  Ms Fautrier, contact parliamentarian in Monaco, also believed that it was vital to work with children and schools. 

Ms Popovska, contact parliamentarian in “the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia”, said that the Stability Pact Gender Task Force was currently conducting a campaign on human safety. 

Consideration of the information kit for parliamentarians

Mr Branger presented the working and communication tools that had been developed for parliamentarians to support their action during the campaign (white ribbons, posters, etc).  In particular, he referred to a handbook for parliamentarians, a revised version of which would be published at the end of the campaign, incorporating the good parliamentary practices identified and built on during the campaign.  The Secretariat could supply this promotional material in the five working languages or in translations into any other national languages which it received. 

Organisation of the network of contact parliamentarians and presentation of the website of the campaign

Mr Bartos, Council of Europe Directorate of Communication, presented the future website, which would be devoted to the Parliamentary Assembly’s action to combat domestic violence against women.  The site would be the main tool for networking the activities of national parliaments and the Assembly.  Mr Branger asked contact parliamentarians to offer suggestions on improving the features of the site.  He took the opportunity of thanking all Council of Europe departments involved in preparing the promotional material, which was essential to promoting the Council of Europe campaign in national parliaments.
How can parliamentarians back other initiatives?
Moderator: Ms Sandra Barnes, Member of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe

In her introductory statement, Ms Barnes referred to the terrifying figures concerning domestic violence in Europe.  One woman in four suffered violence in the course of her lifetime.  The proposed round table was intended to foster synergy.  Domestic violence needed to be combated by the political authorities, the public and grassroots organisations. 

Introductory statement by Ms Hilary Fisher, Director of the End Child Poverty Campaign

Ms Fisher, campaign director and member of the Council of Europe task force for the Parliamentary Assembly, proposed that consideration be given to how non-governmental organisations (NGOs) could contribute to the success of the campaign.  NGOs, which were networked across Europe, could help develop the pan-European dimension of the campaign and assist parliamentarians with the organisation of meetings.  NGOs could offer a network of members.  They had statistics and practical know-how.  She referred to the month of action launched as part of the End Child Poverty campaign, in the course of which parliamentarians were asked to address the issues in public and take part in public activities. The Council of Europe campaign offered an opportunity to work internationally, establish partnerships with NGOs and organise transnational study visits.  She urged parliamentarians to contact Chris Green, who was in charge of the white ribbon campaign concerning the involvement of men.  Lastly, she underlined the vital part which parliamentarians could play in combating domestic violence against women.
Backing support and co-operation programmes of the Council of Europe, Statement by Mr Andre Konze, Manager of the Council of Europe Police and Human Rights Programme

Mr Konze, who had worked at different levels in the police in North-Rhine Westphalia (Germany) for 27 years, was in charge of the Council of Europe Police and Human Rights programme, which ran a network of national police co-ordinators in Europe and conducted activities which included raising police awareness of combating domestic violence.  Provided that it obtained voluntary contributions, the network would be able to address issues related to domestic violence against women.  Mr Konze appealed to parliamentarians to back these activities (through voluntary contributions) and to draw on the network of national police co-ordinators to support action taken by parliamentarians at national level.
Partnership with local authorities

Statement by Mr Pascal Mangin, Deputy Mayor of Strasbourg and member of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of Europe

Mr Mangin underlined the willingness of the City of Strasbourg and the Mayor, Ms Keller, to contribute to the success of the campaign.  The initiatives planned included providing advertising space for the campaign visual and message (around 8 March, for example), organising meetings with NGOs and publicising the campaign in major European towns and cities through the Strasbourg Club (comprising 37 major towns and cities in countries which had recently joined the European Union and the accession states).  It would be desirable for a representative of the Parliamentary Assembly to attend the Strasbourg Club’s next meeting in May 2007.  The City of Strasbourg’s commitment reflected the mayor’s interest in issues related to the upsurge in acts of violence, including domestic violence, and the growing tendency for boys and girls in disadvantaged neighbourhoods not to mix.
Co-operation with non-governmental organisations
Outcome of the discussions concerning NGO involvement in the parliamentary dimension of the campaign

On behalf of the NGO representatives who had contributed to the NGO consultation meeting held the previous day by the bureaux of the committee and the Sub-Committee on Violence against Women, Ms Susanna Vardanyan presented the NGOs’ proposal for contributing to the parliamentary dimension of the campaign (see Appendix 2).
Contacts with the media

Ms Cathie Burton, Team Leader, Directorate of Communication and Research, Council of Europe, with the participation of Ms Renate Zikmund, Media Relations Officer, Directorate General of Human Rights, and Mr Francesc Ferrer, Press Officer), Secretariat of the Parliamentary Assembly
Ms Burton underlined that the campaign was intended to mobilise players from three levels.  The Council of Europe wished to publicise the campaign message widely, reach out to the public at large and make sure that journalists covered the campaign.  From a media point of view, the activities undertaken in the member states against domestic violence would enable reference to be made to the Council of Europe campaign.  A video kit and promotional material could be made available (in particular on the campaign website).
Ms Zikmund said that a list of experts willing to talk to the media would be provided.  All opportunities would be exploited to publicise the campaign and provide journalists with any new information or statistics that became available.  For instance, a group of Scandinavian journalists on a study visit to the Council of Europe had been made aware of the issue and interviews would be organised with parliamentarians from the countries concerned. 

Mr Ferrer added that the Parliamentary Assembly’s communication unit would play a complementary role.  It would assist the Secretariat of the Committee on Equal Opportunities for Women and Men in its strategic choices.  The challenge would be to maintain media interest throughout the campaign.
Discussion

In the course of the discussion, Ms Hägg wondered about the role of the local media.  Ms Burton said that the Council of Europe wished to target the local and regional press, while not forgetting news agencies.  She urged parliamentarians to approach journalists and to mention the Council of Europe campaign whenever the opportunity arose.
Ms Quintanilla regretted the fact that the issue of domestic violence was dealt with from a sensationalist angle in Spain when victims were well-known.  This meant that women were reluctant to report acts of domestic violence for fear that their image would be used inappropriately.  She wished each regional group to highlight the good practices developed in the countries it included. 

Ms Barnes thanked all participants and closed the meeting. 

End of the meeting.
List of decisions

The Committee on Equal Opportunities for Women and Men meeting in Strasbourg on 19 October 2006 with Ms Cliveti (Romania, SOC) in the Chair:
· held a co-ordination meeting of the contact parliamentarians involved in the parliamentary dimension of the Council of Europe campaign to combat violence against women, including domestic violence (2006-2008) with the participation of:

· Ambassador Peteris Elferts, Thematic Coordinator on Gender Equality of the Committee of Ministers 

· Ms Simonovic, Chairperson of the Council of Europe Task Force to combat violence against women, including domestic violence
· Ms Marta Requena, Head of the Equality Division, Directorate General of Human Rights 

· Ms Helena Ewalds, Senior Officer, Ministry of Social Affairs and Health, Department of Family and Social Affairs

· Ambassador Fernando Mansito y Caballero, Permanent Representative of Spain to the Council of Europe, for Mr Lluís Maria de Puig (Spain)
· Ms Sandra Barnes, Member of the Congress of Local and Regional of the Council of Europe

· Ms Hilary Fisher, Director of the Campaign “End child poverty”

· Mr Pascal Mangin, Deputy Mayor of Strasbourg and member of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of Europe

· Ms Susanna Vardanyan, President of The Women’s Rights Center, International Consortium for Domestic Violence
-
considered and approved a draft solemn declaration on “Parliaments united in combating domestic violence against women” presented by Ms Vermot-Mangold (Switzerland, SOC) with a view to its adoption by the Standing Committee meeting in San Marino on 17 November 2006;
Appendix 1

HOW THE GOVERNMENT OF FINLAND IS CONTRIBUTING TO THE COUNCIL OF EUROPE’S CAMPAIGN TO COMBAT VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN, INCLUDING DOMESTIC VIOLENCE 

Helena Ewalds 19.10.2006

Thank you for inviting me to this occasion to tell you how the Government of Finland is involved in implementing the campaign of the Council of Europe.

The Government of Finland, under the lead of Prime Minister Matti Vanhanen, is committed to intensifying intervention in violence and allocating resources for prevention of violence against women all through the Government’s term of office from 2004 to 2007. In the Government Programme intimate partner violence, violence against women and prostitution are raised as both a gender equality issue and a phenomenon weakening citizens’ security. One specific objective of the Government Action Plan for Gender Equality is to reduce violence against women. 

I’ll give you some examples of how the Government Programme has been implemented in regard to reducing domestic violence and violence against women. The purpose is to give you a picture of how the campaign of the Council of Europe is linked with it.  In Finland, instead of preparing a joint action programme for reducing violence against women and domestic violence for all the ministries, it was decided to prepare extensive programmes to reduce violence or to promote security, in which violence against women and domestic violence is included. In practice this means that the different ministries have different programmes for reducing violence against women and domestic violence,  although their objectives are similar. 

The Ministry of the Interior is responsible for coordinating the extensive Internal Security Programme, which is a joint programme of the ministries and in which a sub-area is violence in the home. This programme is steered by the ministerial group for internal security. The National Council for Crime Prevention under the Ministry of Justice has drawn up an extensive cross-sectoral National Programme for Reducing Violence, one objective of which is to reduce violence against women. The police have prepared their specific action programme for reducing violence. 

Also the Ministry of Social Affairs and Health has a particular action programme with the main focus on preventing intimate partner violence and domestic violence. I am responsible for its coordination. The objectives of the programme are:

· to improve the basic, supportive and specialised services network for victims and perpetrators of violence,

· to increase the help for children and young people experiencing violence,

· to develop professional help. 

Way of action:

· The State Provincial Offices – regional development groups – local responsible bodies: to develop together on a multiprofessional basis sub-regional service chains for victims and perpetrators of violence as well as for children and young people exposed to violence. 
In this context I could mention one example of how Members of Parliament can advance the matter at the local level. Some MPs who also act as political decision-makers in their home municipalities have proposed the drawing up of a local programme for the prevention of domestic violence. They have advocated the objective that municipal political decision-makers should make it their responsibility to prevent domestic violence. This channel can also be made use of in carrying out the campaign. I am aware that the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities, CLARE, has been involved in the carrying out of the campaign, but the contribution of many stakeholders/actors is needed anyway. 
We in Finland have got a great deal of criticism that the programmes are not coordinated at the national level. As a response to that criticism the ministerial group for internal security has decided that the Council for Crime Prevention will set up a violence sub-committee to coordinate the interministerial cooperation on reducing violence, as well as to define joint priority areas. 

This year the ministerial group has made several decisions that have promoted the work to prevent domestic violence. The Ministry of Social Affairs and Health has been assigned to investigate if a separate unit is needed to coordinate the skills and knowledge related to the prevention of intimate partner and domestic violence and their development at the national level. It is question of a similar proposal that was already made ten years ago. Decisions have also been made to develop the statistics on violence. 

And now a few words about the campaign itself. 

Finland has actively taken part in the planning of the Council of Europe’s campaign by allocating voluntary contributions. 

In Finland the Ministry of Social Affairs and Health has decided to take an active part in the national implementation of the campaign of the Council of Europe.  The Gender Equality Unit is responsible for its coordination, and they have appointed a focal point and a high-level official for the campaign; the latter is the future Permanent Secretary of our Ministry. The campaign is planned and carried out together with the other relevant ministries and NGOs. The purpose is that the Finnish campaign is carried out so that it is linked meaningfully to the ongoing Action Programme to Prevent Intimate Partner and Domestic Violence of the Ministry of Social Affairs and Health. A further aim is to produce activities that will be meaningful and useful also after the campaign is over.  An objective is to affect, not only people’s attitudes, but also practices and services. 

The prevention of violence against women and domestic violence requires long-term work and a lot of time, and at the same time also persistence. The issue must be kept to the fore at all levels. It is important at the national level that issues of violence against women and domestic violence are also kept to the fore in political discussion. MPs can contribute to influencing that discussion. International obligations and campaigns have promoted the advancement of this issue in Finland, too. Therefore the future campaign of the Council of Europe is an important tool and a good reason for the member states to keep up the discussion on violence against women. 

Appendix 2
	Consultation meeting between NGOs and

the Bureaux of the Committee and of its Sub-Committee on Violence against Women
on the involvement of NGOs in the parliamentary dimension of the Council of Europe campaign to combat violence against women, including domestic violence
Strasbourg, 18 October 2006


Summary of the main issues tackled

Presented by Ms Susanna Vardanyan, appointed as spokesperson of the NGOs
The following NGOs took part in the consultation meeting with Ms Hagg in the chair:

· Amnesty International: Ms Jezerca Tigani, Regional Campaign Coordinator for Europe and Central Asia

· Equality Grouping of the INGOs enjoying participatory status with the Council of Europe: Ms Karine Henrott-Forsberg, Chairperson 

· European Women’s Lobby: Ms Leena Ruusuvuori, Member of the European Observatory on Violence Against Women

· International Consortium for Domestic Violence: Ms Susanna Vardanyan, President of The Women’s Rights Center

· Ms Hilary Fisher, Director of the Campaign “end child poverty”

We welcome the opportunity given by the Council of Europe to have a pan-European campaign, which will provide an opportunity for all member States of the Council of Europe to take part in an international effort to combat domestic violence and will contribute to stimulate the countries in Europe to make a good campaign.

Since the Council of Europe campaign will only last one and a half years, our suggestion would be to have a limited number of actions, but focused and targeted and with media coverage. Taking into consideration the very different situations prevailing in the Council of Europe member states, each member state and national parliament should have specific objectives that can be measured at the end of the Campaign. 

We strongly believe that co-operation between NGOs and parliamentarians is a two way process: NGOs can help raise the attention of MPs to what domestic violence is, the fact that domestic violence exists and be involved in drafting/ improving / supervising the law. Parliamentarians on the other hand are needed to push this issue high up on the agenda – there is in fact no possibility to prevent domestic violence and protect victims if no law is in place to penalize the perpetrators and make domestic violence an offence.

How can NGOs contribute to the parliamentary dimension of the campaign?

· NGOs have the experience in the field and in-depth knowledge of the issue. 

· They have networks of members.

· They have specific knowledge of vulnerable groups.

· They can organize visits to shelters, and bring parliamentarians in contact with the realities faced by victims – giving them a clear picture of what domestic violence means. Positive feed-back from parliamentarians can help raise interest – and funds! – of public authorities. 

· NGOs can organize information campaigns inviting parliamentary representatives to take part in the campaign, which will help to change the understanding of the problem not as a private matter, but as a public one.

· They could help to bring up the issue of domestic violence in the political debate, for example during election time.

· At the same time, one has to recognize that domestic violence is not an issue that MPs like to take up, since they might fear not to be re-elected, especially in rural and traditional areas.

· Therefore NGOs should provide support to those MPs who want to raise this issue in their parliament and might feel that they are alone…

Some suggestions have been made:

· Parliamentarians should organise a day devoted to domestic violence, giving the floor to NGOs, survivors of domestic violence, doctors, lawyers, who are dealing with the reality of domestic violence on a daily basis.

· Parliaments should work on changing attitudes – making sure that clear messages reach the people in the right place – in their homes. Collecting data on domestic violence is a key issue to acknowledge the extent of domestic violence.

· Parliaments should put an emphasis on drafting laws, and ensuring the supervision of the law.

· NGOs are used to working internationally, and could easily facilitate contact between parliamentarians of different countries.

· Parliaments can recommend that Governments set up formal bodies within the Government to combat domestic violence.

· Parliaments can recommend that Governments include in the budget sufficient resources specifically for prevention programs, which are cheaper in the long run, than dealing only with the consequences.

We expressed our readiness to co-operate with parliamentarians, to put our large networks of members and experts at their disposal and to help with media contacts. 

Appendix 3
Programme

Strasbourg, Thursday 19 October 2006 (Room 1)
8.30 am
Enrolment of participants 

Main lines of the Council of Europe campaign to combat violence against women, including domestic violence (2006-2008)
Moderator: 
Ambassador Peteris Elferts, Thematic Coordinator on Gender Equality of the Committee of Ministers 
9 am

Opening by Ms Carina Hägg, Chairperson of the Parliamentary Assembly Sub-Committee on Violence against Women 
[AS/Ega/Inf (2006) 02 rev2]
9.15 am
Presentation of the main lines of the campaign



Ms Simonovic, Chairperson of the Council of Europe Task Force to combat violence against women, including domestic violence

[CM(2006)93 Addendum final]
9.30 am
Technical preparation of the campaign: state of play and prospects


Ms Marta Requena, Head of the Equality Division, Directorate General of Human Rights 
9.45 am 
Involvement of national governments in the campaign: the example of Finland

Ms Helena Ewalds, Senior Officer, Ministry of Social Affairs and Health, Department of Family and Social Affairs

10am
Discussion 

10.30 am
Coffee break
Participation of the Parliamentary Assembly in the launch of the Council of Europe campaign to combat violence against women, including domestic violence (2006-2008) 
Moderator: 
Ms Minodora Cliveti, Parliamentary Assembly Rapporteur on “Parliaments united in combating domestic violence against women” and Chairperson of the Committee on Equal Opportunities for Women and Men

10.45 am
Launch of the Council of Europe campaign in Madrid

Presentation of the launching conference by Ambassador Fernando Mansito y Caballero, Permanent Representative of Spain to the Council of Europe, for Mr Lluís Maria de Puig (Spain) 



[Programme of Madrid Conference]

11.00 am
Parliamentary day of action to combat domestic violence against women 


Proposal for parliamentary action - presentation by Mr Mendes-Bota (Portugal) 
11.15 am
Presentation of a proposal for a solemn declaration by national parliaments, by Ms Lydie Err (Luxembourg) 

[AS/Ega/Inf (2006) 06 rev]

11.30 am
Discussion

12.15 pm
Appointment of regional parliamentary co-ordinators
[AS/Ega/Inf (2006) 11]
12.30 pm
Official group photo 
12.45 pm
Buffet lunch offered by the Parliamentary Assembly
Preparations for the conduct of the parliamentary dimension of the Council of Europe campaign in 2006-2008

2 pm
The parliamentary dimension of the campaign


Moderator:
 Mr Jean-Guy Branger, former rapporteur for the Parliamentary Assembly 

· Review of Parliamentary Assembly decisions

[Resolution 1512 (2006)]

[Recommandation 1759 (2006]

[Doc 10934]
· Preparation of activities proposed by the Parliamentary Assembly (including  regional seminars) - planning of activities and selection of working themes
[AS/Ega/Inf (2006) 10]
· Co-operation with regional and international parliamentary assemblies, the European Parliament and regional parliamentary networks (Nordic Council, Gender Task force of the Stability Pact for South Eastern Europe, Forum of Parliaments of European Small States)
· Consideration of the proposed information kit for parliamentarians

[AS/Ega/Inf (2006) 07 rev]
· Organisation of the network of contact parliamentarians and presentation of the web site of the campaign
[AS/Ega/Inf (2006) 08 rev]
3 pm
How can parliamentarians back other initiatives? 

Moderator: Ms Sandra Barnes, Member of the Congress of Local and Regional of the Council of Europe

Introductory statement by Ms Hilary Fisher, Director of the Campaign “End child poverty”

· Backing support and cooperation programmes of the Council of Europe
Statement by Mr Andre Konze, Manager of the Council of Europe Programme « Police and Human Rights» 

· Partnership with local authorities

Testimony from Mr Pascal Mangin, Deputy Mayor of Strasbourg and member of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of Europe
· Cooperation with non-governmental organisations

Outcome of the discussion concerning NGO involvement in the parliamentary dimension of the campaign
· Contacts with the media

Ms Cathie Burton, Team Leader, Directorate of Communication and Research, Council of Europe
With the participation of Ms Renate Zikmund, in charge of the relations with the media, Directorate General of Human Rights and 

Mr Angus Macdonald, Press Officer, Secretariat of the Parliamentary Assembly 
4.30 pm 
Discussion
5.15 pm 
Conclusions by Ms Minodora Cliveti, Chairperson of the Committee on Equal Opportunities for Women and Men

5.30 pm
End of the meeting
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